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  MINUTES OF A MEETING OF THE 
EXECUTIVE HELD IN THE COUNCIL 
CHAMBER, WALLFIELDS, HERTFORD ON 
TUESDAY 13 FEBRUARY 2024, AT 7.00 
PM 

   
 PRESENT: Councillor B Crystall (Leader) 
  Councillors C Brittain, A Daar, J Dumont, 

V Glover-Ward, M Goldspink, S Hopewell 
and T Hoskin. 

   
 ALSO PRESENT:  

 
  Councillors P Boylan, E Buckmaster, S Bull, 

B Deering, Y Estop, D Jacobs, G McAndrew, 
C Redfern, D Willcocks and G Williamson. 

   
 OFFICERS IN ATTENDANCE: 
 
  Richard Cassidy - Chief Executive 
  James Ellis - Head of Legal and 

Democratic 
Services and 
Monitoring Officer 

  Jonathan Geall - Head of Housing 
and Health 

  Steven Linnett - Head of Strategic 
Finance and 
Property 

  Riccardo Maraia - Community 
Wellbeing Support 
Officer 

  Katie Mogan - Democratic 
Services Manager 

  Kevin Steptoe - East Herts Garden 
Town Lead Officer 

  Paul Thomas-Jones - Service Manager – 
Environmental 
Health 
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330   APOLOGIES  
 

 

 An apology for absence was received from Councillor Wilson. 
 

 
 
331   LEADER'S ANNOUNCEMENTS  

 
 

 The Leader welcomed everyone to the meeting and reminded 
them to use the microphones to be heard on the webcast. 
 

 

 
332   DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST  

 
 

 There were no declarations of interest. 
 

 
 
333   MINUTES - 21 DECEMBER 2023  

 
 

 Councillor Goldspink proposed, and Councillor Dumont 
seconded a motion that the Minutes of the meeting held on 21 
December 2023 be approved as a correct record and be 
signed by the Leader. On being put to the meeting and a vote 
taken, the motion was declared CARRIED.  
 

RESOLVED – that the Minutes of the meeting held on 
21 December 2023 be approved as a correct record 
and signed by the Leader. 

 

 

 
334   BUDGET 2024/25 AND MEDIUM TERM FINANCIAL PLAN  

 
 

 The Executive Member for Financial Sustainability presented 
the Budget 2024/25 and the Medium Term Financial Plan and 
ran through the highlights of the report. He said that the 
budget picture had improved slightly since the report was 
presented to the Audit and Governance Committee on 30 
January 2024 due to the receipt of additional government 
funding of £200,000 which had been added to the council’s 
reserves.  
 
The Executive Member for Financial Sustainability said that 
£1.2 million of savings had to be found for 2024/25 due to the 
impact of inflation. The funding available to the council had 
increased with £1.5 million New Burdens Funding for the food 
waste collections and a 7.2% increase in the New Homes 

 



E  E 
 
 

 
530 

Bonus. He said that this extra funding would be used to cover 
the debt servicing costs and allow the administration to set a 
balanced budget for 2024/25.  
 
The Executive Member for Financial Sustainability said that 
the 2025/26 budget would be very difficult, hence the need to 
increase reserves this year where possible. He said that there 
would be pressures of approximately £5million and there was 
uncertainty in the projections at this time. He said however, 
the council by then would be benefitting from the income of 
Hertford Theatre. Due to the ongoing pressures, it was 
recommended that Council Tax be increased by 2.99% for 
2024/25.  
 
Councillor Brittain proposed that the recommendations in the 
report be supported. Councillor Hoskin seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor McAndrew referred to planning enforcement and 
said that it played a vital role in the district with the large 
developments across East Herts. He felt this service should 
not be cut and needed enforcement to encourage people to 
operate within the rules. He also asked the Executive Member 
to clarify the position around Blue Badge parking.  
 
Councillor Brittain said that the items Councillor McAndrew 
were referring to were savings proposals that had been 
rejected by the Executive. He said the council would not be 
pursuing these savings in the 2024/25 financial year.  
 
Councillor McAndrew referred to civil parking enforcement 
and asked the Executive Member to expand on the £4 million 
deficit and the plans to recover costs. 
 
Councillor Brittain said the deficit had built up over time for on 
street parking and said the plans were for the council to gain 
more revenue from parking and said they were entitled to do 
that.  
 
Councillor McAndrew then referred to the plans for the 
Executive to introduce a new parking policy to prevent 
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congestion and penalise heavy pollutant vehicles.  
 
Councillor Hoskin said in principle, heavy polluting vehicles 
should be penalised and said this would be part of the public 
consultation over the next 12 months.  
 
Councillor Jacobs referred to page 60 of the report and the 
proposed list of asset disposals. He asked for an update on 
the progress of this following the discussions held at the 
Member Asset Reference Group.  
 
Councillor Brittain said he had fed the discussions back to the 
Head of Strategic Finance and Property and said it was his 
understanding that it was unlikely that the Tesco car park 
would now be sold. He said the rest were still ongoing and did 
not have a specific update.  
 
Councillor Jacobs asked if that also applied to the Waitrose 
car park.  
 
Councillor Brittain said that car park would be looked at in the 
context of the Old River Lane project.  
 
The motion to support the recommendations having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED – (A) To recommend to Council the 
approval of the budget and Medium Term Financial Plan 
at Appendix A, Capital Programme at Appendix B, 
savings programme at Appendix C and increase Council 
Tax by 2.99%, which will result in a Band D Council Tax 
increase of £5.65 to £195.52 per year; 
 
(B) Note the proposed savings requirements, that will 
need to be delivered to balance the budget in the 
medium term, the delivery profile of which without any 
smoothing is as follows: 2025/26 £1.441 million 2026/27 
£0 2027/28 £0.526 million; 

 
(C) Note the amended Capital Programme which 
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pauses the Old River Lane Arts Centre, reducing 
revenue costs of Minimum Revenue Provision and 
interest by £1,514k per annum on current interest rates, 
a total saving of £7.442 million of over the MTFP period. 
Comment on the capital expenditure priorities: 
 

i. essential property maintenance to meet 
statutory requirements or to prevent loss or 
damage to neighbouring properties;  

ii. investment in ICT to continue but that the 
budget carry forward that has not been used 
for two years is deleted;  

iii. invest to save initiatives where the business 
case indicates that the cost of the 
investment will be recovered in under 10 
years;  

iv. to allow pausing of construction of the Arts 
Centre at Old River Lane until such time as 
debt levels have fallen sufficiently to make 
the revenue impacts of new borrowing 
affordable while at the same time 
undertaking landscaping works on the arts 
centre site so that it is an attractive site 
rather than an undeveloped area blighting 
the retail and commercial units in the City 
Heart scheme;  

v.  provide up to £170k for essential 
maintenance works for the URC Church 
Hall in Bishop’s Stortford;  
 
vi. completion of Hertford Theatre, at as low 
a cost as possible, so that the entire venue 
is opened and run on a strictly commercial 
basis to maximise income; and  

vi. investment in depot works and waste 
containers for the new waste and recycling 
contract.  

 
(D) Note the implication of the Autumn Statement that a 
further round of austerity is proposed by the 
Government and that the two major parties seem intent 
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on keeping to the announced expenditure totals which 
will severely reduce government funding and inevitably 
require service cuts. 

  
335   CAPITAL STRATEGY, MINIMUM REVENUE PROVISION 

POLICY AND TREASURY MANAGEMENT STRATEGY 
2024/25  
 

 

 The Executive Member for Financial Sustainability presented 
the report and said the capital strategy showed the financial 
position of the council and the costs of servicing existing 
debts. He said the position of the council meant that it could 
not afford any new major projects and the Old River Lane 
project would be paused until the costs of borrowing had been 
reduced.  
 
The Executive Member for Financial Sustainability said that 
capital assets were being reviewed to see if any could be sold 
to reduce debt and a cross party group had been set up to 
discuss the options. The group had agreed that assets would 
only be sold where interests of the community were protected 
and if there was a clear financial advantage to the council of 
doing so.  
 
Councillor Brittain proposed that the recommendations in the 
report be supported. Councillor Glover-Ward seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor Estop referred to paragraph 2.4 about the pausing 
of the arts centre at Old River Lane. She asked the Executive 
to consider keeping their options open and talk about the site 
as development land instead of specifically an arts centre.  
 
The motion to support the recommendation having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED – To recommend to Council the approval of 
the Capital Strategy, Minimum Revenue Provision Policy 
and the Treasury Management Strategy 2024/25 
including the Prudential Indicators contained within the 
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reports. 
  

336   HARLOW AND GILSTON GARDEN TOWN: 
INFRASTRUCTURE DELIVERY PLAN REVIEW  
 

 

 The Leader of the Council presented the Harlow and Gilston 
Garden Town Infrastructure Delivery Plan Review report. He 
said that the purpose of the report was to lay out what 
infrastructure was required and where and when it was 
needed to achieve the targets set out in the District Plan such 
as the number of houses required, sustainable travel and 
employment. He said that the delivery plan also provided the 
scale of infrastructure needed, the phasing of it, the costs, the 
priorities, who was responsible, who paid and identified 
funding gaps and how developer contributions were shared. 
 
The Leader of the Council said that the plan needed updating 
after five years due to new local plans, the approvals of 
planning applications, changes to developer contributions and 
changes in costs. He said that the role of the document was to 
provide an evidence base for masterplanning and to assist 
planning officers in their future discussions to get the delivery 
of infrastructure at the right time and place. He said that the 
plan would be updated every 2-3 years to keep up with 
changes to needs and costs and it was important to endorse 
now as infrastructure delivery was a key part of achieving the 
council’s aims. 
 
Councillor Crystall proposed that the recommendations in the 
report be supported. Councillor Glover-Ward seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor Dunlop said that there was no mention in the plan 
about burial grounds. He said that Gilston currently had 
capacity for 28 burials and 30,000 people would be moving 
into the area over the next 30 years. He said he wanted to flag 
that it was missing in the report.  
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said the plan would be 
reviewed in the future when the demand started to present 
itself. He said a greater evidence base was required to be 
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able to secure infrastructure for burial grounds and said this 
would start to come forward as the development starts. He 
said the issue of burial ground would be accommodated by 
future updates and reassessment of needs. 
 
Councillor Dunlop said he appreciated that the land was there 
but asked who would pay for it to be turned into burial ground 
in the future.  
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said that there would be costs 
but it was not possible to introduce further requirements into 
the Gilston Area s.106 agreement (which had established the 
infrastructure requirements for the Gilston Area) at this stage 
as the Development Management Committee endorsed the 
Heads of Terms last year. He said the funding requirements 
would likely, in part, be covered in the normal way throughthe 
management and operation of sites, including fees from 
burials. He also added that through the stewardship 
arrangements of the s.106 agreement, there was a 
requirement for considerable areas of land to be handed over 
to a stewardship organisation, in good order and suitable for 
its future intended use. Once emerging, the stewardship 
organisation may decide to safeguard some of  the land for 
burial purposes. 
 
Councillor Buckmaster said that many residents and members 
were concerned about the project moving at a slow pace. He 
asked if the risks had been assessed about late delivery of 
stages. He also mentioned the phasing of education provision 
and the need to make sure provision was made on the 
occupation of the homes and not rely on other schools in the 
area being available for places.  
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said that the risks continued to 
be assessed as the scheme progressed and the detail of the 
s.106 agreement continued to be worked through. He said 
that officers continued to work with HCC to ensure that the 
HIG grant funding (of £172m) remained available to the 
project given its complex nature. In that respect, officers also 
worked proactively with Homes England to assess the risks 
and mitigate them where possible.  
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Councillor Deering said he was also concerned about the 
perceived slow progress of the project. He asked what steps 
were being taken to ensure the project was moving forward as 
quickly as possible and said that Councillor Dunlop had made 
a good point about burial ground provision.  
 
Councillor Crystall said that the joint committee had been 
agreed and would be assessing the risk moving forward. 
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer added that there were a range 
of risks of both delivering the project quickly and delivering it 
slowly. He said the plan ensured the process was thorough 
and secured the right level of infrastructure.  
 
Councillor Estop said she welcomed the delivery plan and 
said it was important that the Executive committed to it. She 
referred to land value capture and viability assessments on 
affordable housing.  
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said the project had to work 
within the advice and guidance provided by the government. 
He said that the officers view was that the project had 
captured the best compromise between government funding, 
viability and the delivery of the site.  
 
Councillor Dunlop said he expressed disappointment in the 
viability assessments and felt that it was an opportunity 
missed.  
 
Councillor Hoskins said that it was important that the 
infrastructure was provided for sustainable transport before 
the homes were occupied to help form and shape behaviours 
early.  
 
The motion to support the recommendation having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED – To recommend to Council the approval of 
the HGGT IDP 2023 to form part of the evidence base 
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for the consideration of master plans, pre-application 
consideration, planning application consideration and in 
relation to all other relevant development management 
processes in relation to the Garden Town 

  
337   HARLOW AND GILSTON GARDEN TOWN: STRATEGIC 

ECONOMIC FRAMEWORK  
 

 

 The Leader of the Council presented the Strategic Economic 
Framework for the Harlow and Gilston Garden Town which 
was the roadmap for economic growth over the next 20 years 
and would sit alongside various economic development 
strategies in partner authorities. He said that the framework 
would help get the right mix of jobs and housing.  
 
The Leader of the Council said that the Framework set a 
target and timeline for the trajectory of employment creation to 
hit 23,000 jobs created by 2045. He said that the targets in the 
framework would be reviewed annually and a major review 
would be undertaken every five years. The framework had 
been presented to the Harlow and Gilston Garden Town 
Board and was now with the member authorities for approval.  
 
Councillor Crystall proposed that the recommendations in the 
report be supported. Councillor Glover-Ward seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor Dunlop said that the data set used for the 
framework was pre-pandemic and there was now a large 
increase in home working and therefore fewer transport 
requirements. He said it would be good to think in the 
framework about how to encourage more home working and 
there was an opportunity for it to be updated once post-
pandemic data was available.  
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said that the framework would 
continue to be reviewed on a regular basis and understood 
the beneficial impact of home working. He said that the 
framework was about the initial creation of jobs, some of 
which would allow people to work from home.  
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Councillor Brittain said it was a great report but referred to 
section 6 on page 251 of the report which raised concerns 
about the current state of the commercial market. He said it 
was good to set targets but questioned whether there was a 
Plan B if there was no land available to create employment 
space.  
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said that under the District 
Plan, an economic analysis of wider areas was undertaken 
which identified land requirements and challenges. He said 
there were a range of ‘easy wins’ like the commitment to the 
delivery of the new hospital in Harlow but the framework set 
out a range of options and would assess risks and take 
actions as appropriate.  
 
Councillor Buckmaster said that following the pandemic, there 
was more home working but also there had been an increase 
in commercial vehicles as more people shop online so that 
type of employment needed to be factored in. He said that it 
went back to the phasing of infrastructure and ensuring it was 
right to enable economic growth.  
 
Councillor Estop asked if key worker housing would be 
provided as this went hand in hand with the stated objectives. 
 
The Garden Town Lead Officer said it was not the focus as 
the framework was about the delivery of growth, but that 
housing delivery requirements had been assessed in the 
preparation of the Councils District Plan.  
 
The motion to support the recommendations having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED - That (A) the findings of the HGGT 
Strategic Economic Framework, as set out in Appendix 
1, be endorsed;  
 
(B) subject to all authorities approving the HGGT 
Strategic Economic Framework, the Framework is 
supported and agreed and will form the basis of the 
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approach to economic development in the Garden Town 
area; and  
 
(C) it delegates to the Chief Executive, in consultation 
with the Leader of the Council and the Executive 
Member for Planning and Growth, to make any 
necessary, non-consequential and minor amendments 
and refer those amendments back to the HGGT Chair 
and Director. 

  
338   THRIVING TOGETHER 2023 - 2027 - A NEW HEALTH AND 

WELLBEING PLAN FOR EAST HERTS  
 

 

 The Executive Member for Wellbeing presented the Thriving 
Together health and wellbeing plan. She said that work had 
begun on the plan in the previous administration and a public 
survey had been carried out over the autumn in 2023 which 
received good feedback that has been incorporated into the 
plan. She said a focus group was held before Christmas to go 
through the updated version of the plan and the document 
was reviewed at the Overview and Scrutiny Committee on 16 
January 2024. She said that there should be joint ownership 
of the plan by residents and councillors.  
 
Councillor Hopewell proposed that the recommendations in 
the report be supported. Councillor Dumont seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor Dumont said that wellbeing was about more than 
just exercise but wanted to highlight the importance of 
exercise and physical activity. He said that obesity costed the 
NHS £6.5 billion a year and the council should act as an 
enabler and facilitated exercise groups and a wider scope of 
wellbeing activities. He thanked the Executive Member for 
allowing him to engage with his process. 
 
Councillor Daar said that she was pleased that the 
administration had decided to protect the funding given to 
organisations such as the Citizens Advice Bureau and 
Community Alliance who play an important part in delivering 
the action plan.  
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Councillor Buckmaster said he was pleased to see the 
continuation of this work and said there were other elements 
to wellbeing such as not being isolated. He said everyone had 
a role to play in the improvement of health and wellbeing.  
 
Councillor McAndrew said that Bishop’s Stortford had a 
vibrant cycling community which encouraged learning how to 
ride and promoting women’s cycle groups. He said one of the 
biggest challenges was trying to influence the manufacturers 
of food to change what they put in what we all consume.  
 
Councillor Crystall said that the Executive Member for 
Planning and Growth was doing some great work on local 
markets to make local food and fresh produce more easily 
accessible.  
 
The motion to support the recommendations having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED -  That (A) the comments put forward by 
the Overview and Scrutiny Committee be considered, 
listed in Appendix A, and endorse the resulting actions 
proposed by the Executive Member for Wellbeing as 
also detailed in Appendix A; 
 
(B) the draft Thriving Together health and wellbeing plan 
for 2024 – 2027 be endorsed, as amended by 
Recommendation (a), and recommend it to Council for 
approval  
 
(C) Delegate to the Executive Member for Wellbeing, 
acting in consultation with the Head of Housing and 
Health, the authority to (i) determine action plans to 
deliver the objectives in the Thriving Together health 
and wellbeing plan, pending its approval by Council, and 
(ii) authorise periodic progress reports 

  
339   REVISED EAST HERTS COUNCIL SAFEGUARDING 

POLICY AND PROCEDURE  
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 The Executive Member for Neighbourhoods presented the 

revised East Herts Council Safeguarding Policy and 
Procedure. She thanked the officers involved for their hard 
work and Councillor Boylan for his previous work on the policy 
and his continuing assistance. She said the policy was last 
reviewed in 2020 and the amended version incorporated 
many changes which were listed at paragraph 2.11 of the 
report.  
 
The Executive Member for Neighbourhoods said that the 
Independent Chair of the Hertfordshire Safeguarding Board 
had reviewed the policy and was very complimentary of it. 
She said that the new policy had an overview section at the 
beginning which provided clear guidelines to give everybody 
confidence in dealing with safeguarding matters.  
 
Councillor Goldspink proposed that the recommendations in 
the report be supported. Councillor Daar seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor Dumont said that safeguarding happened behind 
the scenes due to the confidential nature of the work. He 
wanted to praise the team who dealt with safeguarding as 
they had always taken his concerns seriously and were 
always quick to respond.  
 
The motion to support the recommendations having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED – That (A) the Head of Housing and Health 
incorporates any amendments to the Safeguarding 
Policy suggested by the Executive, acting in 
consultation with the Lead Member for Neighbourhoods, 
prior to presentation to Council by the Executive 
Member for adoption; and 
 
(B) the revised Safeguarding Policy be recommended to 
Council for adoption. 
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340   EAST HERTS AIR QUALITY ACTION PLAN  
 

 

 The Executive Member for Environmental Sustainability 
presented the final draft version of the Air Quality Action Plan 
and said it would be submitted to DEFRA for approval if the 
Executive agreed it. He said that the council were required 
under legislation to produce an action plan and the plan was 
designed to be an active and evolving document.  
 
The Executive Member for Environmental Sustainability said 
that the Action Plan went out for public consultation from 31 
October to 13 December 2023 and received 189 responses. 
He said the action plan was presented to the Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee in January and their comments were 
provided at Appendix C.  
 
Councillor Hoskin proposed that the recommendations in the 
report be supported. Councillor Glover-Ward seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor McAndrew said it was good to see an end result 
after a long process. He said a lot of time and effort had gone 
into it from both officers and members. He said the biggest 
challenge in tackling air pollution was behaviour change and 
getting individuals to make changes to their daily routines.  
 
Councillor Hoskin said that the council had now installed real 
time monitors in all three AQMAs and were looking at how to 
publish that information to the public so they could make 
better decisions for sustainable travel.  
 
Councillor Estop referred to the proposed actions and 
acknowledged the LCWIP which would make physical 
changes to the environment to make walking a more pleasant 
and safe environment.  
 
The motion to support the recommendations having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED – that (A) the draft Air Quality Action Plan 
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found in Appendix A be considered and approved; 
 
(B)  approve that the Executive Member for 

Sustainability may submit the draft Air Quality Action 
Plan to the Department for Environment, Food and 
Rural Affairs (DEFRA) for their review and approval; 
 

(C) delegate to the Head of Housing and Health, 
acting in consultation with the Executive Member for 
Sustainability, authority to make minor changes to the 
Air Quality Action Plan if needed following 
submission to DEFRA for approval, with any changes 
with a financial implication for the council being 
brought to the Executive for consideration; 
 

(D) delegate to the Executive Member for 
Sustainability authority to adopt the final version of 
the Air Quality Action Plan on behalf of the council 
once it has been approved by DEFRA; 

 
(E) delegate to the Head of Housing and Health, 

acting in consultation with the Executive Member for 
Sustainability, authority to add, amend or delete 
actions from the Air Quality Action Plan over the 
lifetime of the action plan so as to ensure that it 
remains current, reflecting the financial viability of 
projects and evolving best practice 

 
  

341   STANSTEAD ABBOTTS CAR PARK CHARGES  
 

 

 The Executive Member for Environmental Sustainability 
presented the report to reintroduce parking charges in 
Stanstead Abbotts. He said that a commercial employer 
approached the council in 2014 and offered to pay £7,500 a 
year to cover the pay and display income but they had now 
withdrawn their funding leading the council to undertake a 
review. The council’s car parks were operated on a 
chargeable basis and would ensure optimal use of spaces 
and encouraging model shift.  
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Councillor Hoskin proposed that the recommendations in the 
report be supported. Councillor Goldspink seconded the 
proposal. 
 
Councillor McAndrew asked if the Executive Member was 
aware of the unintended consequences of charging for 
parking as cars would migrate to parking on the side streets.  
 
Councillor Buckmaster said he was also concerned about 
parking in certain streets and as a county council member, did 
not want to install double yellow lines to discourage parking 
when it just moved the problem on. He said he understood 
why decision was being made but it would have 
consequences.  
 
Councillor Boylan spoke on behalf of residents as the local 
ward member. He said Stanstead Abbots was the only village 
in East Herts that had a council owned car park  and 
questioned if alternative sources of funding had been 
explored. He said that there were significant disparities in the 
charges compared with towns in the district and residents did 
not think they were being treated reasonably.  
 
Councillor Hoskin said that a parking review across the whole 
district would be undertaken in the summer to look at 
anomalies across car parks and ensure fairness. He said the 
parity would be dependent on the public consultation and 
there was no alternative funding within the council to cover the 
costs.  
 
Councillor Boylan said he was not suggesting that the funding 
should come from the council but was asking about alternative 
commercial funding. He said it seemed strange to start 
charging a village a higher rate than a town.  
 
Councillor Hoskin reminded Members that the car park had 
always been charged for and it had been covered by 
commercial business. He said that parking was something 
that the Executive were trying to get right and had an 
opportunity to be able to bring about changes through 
attitudes.  
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Councillor Deering asked the Executive Member to confirm if 
he had explored alternative funding for the car park.  
 
Councillor Hoskin said it had not been considered at this 
stage.  
 
Councillor Buckmaster said that not all towns were alike and 
hoped the administration would prove that they were a 
listening council through the parking consultation.  
 
Councillor Dumont said he was able to vote for this because 
he felt able to defend his position with his residents. He felt 
that this was the only viable option at the current time.  
 
Councillor Hopewell said that she felt, as a someone who did 
not drive, that the car park prices were fairly reasonable and 
were cheaper than public transport. She said that there would 
be no incentive for people to walk if free parking was provided 
and said she felt that the council had a role to play in helping 
people become active.  
 
Councillor Dumont thanked the company who had financed 
the car park as the community really appreciated it. 
 
The motion to support the recommendations having been 
proposed and seconded was put to the meeting and upon a 
vote being taken, was declared CARRIED. 
 

RESOLVED – That (A) the twenty seven Traffic 
Regulation Order objections for the reasons set out in 
Appendix A be overruled and reintroduce parking 
charges; and 

 
(B) To authorise the Head of Legal and Democratic 

Services to publish a Notice of Making under the 
Road Traffic Regulation Act to give effect to the 
introduction of the tariff structure as shown in 
Appendix C. 
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342   URGENT BUSINESS  
 

 

 There was no urgent business. 
 

 

 
The meeting closed at 9.00 pm 
 
 
Chairman ............................................................ 
 
Date  ............................................................ 
 
 
 
 
 
 


